Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 11 February 2013 commencing at 7.30 pm.  

Present:           Cllrs N Aldis, A Jackson, K Lynch, A Maycock, 

C Osborne, M Pettitt, M Scott, D Sharman, R Smith, S Sutton (Town Mayor), S Walsh and G White.

Absent:  Cllrs J Ali, S Lunn and M Runchman.
In attendance: Central Bedfordshire Cllrs C Maudlin and N Sheppard, Sgt G Kidd, Bedfordshire Police and 23 members of the public were present.  The Town Clerk was in attendance.
	1
	Apologies (125/2012-2013)

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Ali, Cllr Runchman and from Cllr Smith for his anticipated late arrival.



	2
	Declarations of interest and requests for dispensations

(126/2012-2013)

i) Disclosable Pecuniary Interests -  None

ii) Personal Interests  - Cllr Lynch drew attention to his personal interest in the item on the hearing Loop for the Chamber.   Cllr Osborne drew attention to his personal interest in the request for a loan for the Village Hall Committee in his capacity as Vice-chairman of the Village Hall Committee.

iii) Requests for dispensations  - None



	3
	Minutes of previous meeting (127/2012-2013)

It was resolved: to approve the minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held at 7.30 pm on Monday 14 January 2013 as a correct record of proceedings.

Cllr Osborne expressed concern that at the meeting on 14 January 2013 minutes of an extraordinary meeting of Town Council held on Monday 16 December at 6 pm were approved although they had not been circulated until shortly before the meeting on 14 January 2013. The Clerk noted that a decision about whether or not to receive the minutes had been decided by a vote of members present at the meeting.  

It was resolved to refer the procedure for approval of minutes to the Policy, Resources and Finance Committee for consideration of an approved minutes protocol.



	4
	Additional Resolution (128/2012-2013)

It was resolved to vary the agenda to allow the additional item of business notified to members by an addendum to the agenda to be dealt with at this point.

Following discussion it was resolved that Sandy Town Council congratulated the Reverend Derwyn Williams on his appointment as Vicar of St Michael’s Church, Bishops Stortford, thanked him for more than twelve years’ service to the civic leadership, people and parish of Sandy and extended best wishes for the future to Mr Williams and his family.

It was noted that the Mayor had already written to Mr Williams to pass on the Town Council’s appreciation of his contribution to the community and good wishes for the future.



	5

	Public Participation (129/2012-2013)

An allotment tenant asked the Council whether it would be enforcing the eviction notice given to allotment tenants and currently dated for the end of November 2013 stating that current tenants required answers immediately as they needed to prepare for winter cropping, which would be a total waste of time if they were unable to harvest the crops. The same tenant also asked whether (if no new site were to be available at the time of eviction) the current plot holders would be placed at the top of the present waiting list.  He also wished to know whether the Council had discussed compensation to the current tenant holders if there was no continuity of allotment site provision and he   reminded the council that it was legally obliged to be seeking

land for allotment use and questioned whether, in the event of a judicial review, the Council could demonstrate that they have been searching for land for at least the last 10 years.

The Mayor responded on behalf of the Council advising that no decision had yet been made on enforcement of the eviction notice.  No policy on the new waiting list had been agreed but it was more than likely that the existing tenants would go to the top of the list when the present site closed.  The Council had discussed compensation but no decision had yet been reached and finally the Council was well aware of its obligations under allotment legislation and very confident it could demonstrate that it had been actively seeking land for many years.  

A member of the public questioned why the minutes of the meeting of 14 January 2013 did not record the percentage by which the precept for 2013/14 had been increased, he asserted that this was normal practice and noted that different figures had been quoted by Members and by the local press.  The Clerk responded on behalf of the Council advising that the minute had been carefully worded to avoid confusion.  The tax base for the Council’s precept had been changed and it would have been confusing to use a percentage figure as the percentage increase on the old tax base, on the new tax base and on the average Band D precept bill were all different figures.   Therefore the decision had been made to record the actual amount to be collected in pounds, this represented an increase of 6.9% on the total precept demand in 2012/13.   

Cllr Aldis asked a question on behalf of a neighbour of the old Village Hall in Beeston who wanted to know what action the Council was taking to protect the Village Green in the light of a recent planning application.  The Mayor responded that the Clerk had written to the planning applicant’s agent with copies to various parties advising them of the Town Council’s duty and intention to resist any attempts to make unlawful encroachments or enclosure on the common land of Beeston Green and to take whatever legal or other action was necessary to protect the rights of the community to enjoy this village green in the way that legislation intended and tradition had allowed.   

The Clerk read a question submitted by Cllr Lynch as follows:

“I've been made aware that our Town Mayor did not visit any of our Care Homes or Nursing Homes in Sandy in the period immediately before Christmas.

 

As members know it has become customary for our Mayor to attend functions in towns many miles from Sandy but, it seems from the above example, not to initiate visits to institutions within our own town.

 

Do members agree that it should be a priority for the Mayor to give high priority to visit as many of the organisations in Sandy as possible, especially during the Christmas period, even if at the expense of sending apologies to other Mayoral invitations?

The elderly, sick & disabled are residents of Sandy.”

The Mayor responded that in the period leading up to Christmas she had made every effort to attend as many community events as possible including many local events at Sandy churches and schools.  She had not been invited to visit any care homes or nursing homes, had she been invited she would have certainly attended provided her work and Mayoral schedules permitted it.  



	6
	Police Matters (130/2012-2013)

The Mayor welcomed Sgt Gary Kidd, Community Policing Sergeant for Biggleswade and Sandy who presented a report on crime statistics for Sandy for the period 11 January to 11 February 2013 and compared them with statistics for the previous year.  Overall crime was down but there had been a spate of domestic burglaries taking place in Sandy since before Christmas 2012.  A male had been charged with one burglary in town and investigations were continuing and Sgt Kidd hoped to report more news at a future meeting.  

Catalytic converter thefts continued to be a problem in Sandy with large vehicles being particularly vulnerable.  

Operation Vision had taken place in Sandy on Monday 4 February and had been covered in the local press.  Eight police officers, six police cadets, five town councillors, representatives of the fire service and the Bobby van had been involved.  The operation had been based from the POD at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground and concentrated on the Engayne Avenue area.  The purpose of the operation was to reassure residents about the burglaries and to raise awareness of community policing.  A full written report was provided to the Council.  

Sgt Kidd advised that many burglaries take place during the day on the assumption that householders are absent and residents should be alert to suspicious behaviour during the day in properties likely to be unoccupied eg if curtains are drawn at a time when neighbours are out this may be worth reporting.  Sgt Kidd reminded the meeting that, rather than burglars carrying their own tools, most go into the back of properties break into a shed and often use the victims’ own garden tools to effect forced entry.   Residents should be reminded to secure their sheds and equipment and report anything suspicious using 101 or if urgent 999.  Sgt Kidd agreed to write an article on this topic for the Sandy Bulletin and the meeting noted that it was hoped to revive the Neighbourhood Watch activities in Sandy.  

A resident asked Sgt Kidd whether the police had undertaken specific risk assessments for potential Gypsy and Traveller sites which were being considered for the area.  Sgt Kidd advised the resident that he was aware of the potential sites but cautioned against making inappropriate assumptions that the potential introduction of a Gypsy and Traveller site would lead to an increase in crime.  



	7
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations (131/2012-2013)

1 Development Scrutiny Committee on 7 January 2013 

It was resolved to receive the minutes of this meeting.

(Cllr Smith joined the meeting.)

2 Development Scrutiny Committee 28 January 2013

It was noted that the committee had not yet approved these minutes and it was agreed to defer receiving them.  
3 Policy Finance and Resources Committee Monday 21 January 2013

It was resolved to receive these minutes and to deal with the recommendations therein as follows: 

Recommendation 5.1 Complaints Policy It was noted that the complaints policy would be dealt with at the next Policy, Finance and Resources Committee meeting and would be withdrawn from the agenda of the Town Council meeting. 

Recommendation 7.1 Solar panels. It was resolved to remove the panels at Jenkins Pavilion at a cost of £2,794 with funding to come from the capital account and a press statement be prepared explaining the reasons for this decision. 

Recommendation 7.11 Premises at Cambridge Road. Following additional information from the Town Clerk about the licence agreement with Central Bedfordshire Council (CBC) it was resolved to give CBC 3 months’ notice to quit the premises if and when the Council made a decision that it wanted to make use of the committee room for Council activities.  

4 Community Services and Environment Committee on Monday 4 February December 2012 

A representative of the Sandy Town Team (TT) asked a question about the proposal to hold a Have a Go market on Fridays and to set up a joint working group.  It was noted that a joint working group had already been set up and no firm decisions had been made about the Have a Go market.

It was resolved to receive these minutes and to deal with the recommendations therein as follows: 

Recommendation 4 Sandy Market. It was resolved to authorise Sandy TT to hold a specialist continental market in April 2013 on the Town Centre car park for two weekend days at no charge.

Recommendation 5 SEG.  Following discussion the recommendation of the committee to make SEG an independent organisation taking over responsibility for its own bank account and administration was not approved.    Instead it was resolved to delay approval of the recommendation until the ongoing strategic plan development and review of staffing had been completed.  

Recommendations 6  Sandy Cemetery

It was resolved to approve the committee’s recommendation to remap section K of the cemetery to permit the re-spacing of plots for interment of cremated remains.  Cllr Sharman volunteered to assist officers in the necessary re-mapping work.

The Town Council noted the committee’s commitment to supporting the staff in sensitive enforcement of the cemetery regulations and it was resolved to authorise the Clerk to pursue the next stage of the cemetery extension planning.   

Recommendation 7 Allotments 

Town Council noted that the committee had resolved to obtain more information before determining upon whether to offer an extension to existing allotment tenants.

Recommendation 9  Good Neighbour Scheme

It was resolved to work with BRCC and the community to test potential for a community driven Good Neighbour Scheme in Sandy.   

Recommendation 10 Communications 

It was resolved to hold the Annual Town Meeting in 2014 during the month of May.



	8
	Gypsy & Traveller Site Long List (132/2012-2013)

A resident of Sandy expressed concern and disappointment that Sandy Town Council had not made its own internal assessment of the validity of the criteria being used by CBC to assess potential Gypsy and Traveller sites and had not thus far objected to potential sites in and near the parish of Sandy. 

A resident of Tempsford Road expressed concern about the proposed site near to her property at Georgetown and asked the Town Council to support her objections which included the following:

i) The proposed site is very small and would only be suitable for two pitches not the 5-10 which was ideal for each site

ii) Planning permission for houses on the site had previously been refused because of nearby dog kennels and the A1 and issues of noise, this was even more of a consideration if the proposed dwellings were to be caravans

iii) Planning permission for commercial premises had also been refused nearby because of issues of vehicular and pedestrian access.  The problem of access to the proposed G&T site would be considerable as the street was small, often contained residents’ parked cars and was unsuitable for caravans.  

iv) The site was in Flood zone 3.

v) Planning permission had recently been refused for a nearby barn conversion on the grounds that this would impact on the character of the area.  A G&T site would also impact on the character of the area.

Central Bedfordshire Cllr Aldis reported that the site scored highly because of its proximity to services, but CBC members had already been to visit the site during the middle of the day and had found access to be difficult even then when most residents might be assumed to be away from the area.     The scale of the site meant it was only feasible as a transit site but having seen the access it did not seem ideal for this. Cllr Aldis was optimistic that this site would not go forward to the shortlist but it was important that Town Council expressed its view.  Sandy already had substantially more G&T sites than other areas.  

Following discussion it was resolved that Sandy Town Council would object to the proposed G&T site at Georgetown for all the reasons advanced during the meeting.



	9
	Finance (133/2012-2013)

It was resolved 

i) to approve the accounts for payment 

ii) to receive a report showing income and expenditure against budget for the year to date 

(Cllr Sharman left the room.)  The Clerk was asked to provide more detailed information about expenditure on the public toilets in the Town Centre Car Park at a later date.

(Cllr Sharman returned to the room.)



	10
	Sandy Village Hall (134/2012-2013)

A request for a loan from Sandy Village Hall in the sum of £2,500 had been received and representatives of the Village Hall Committee were present.  A report from the Town Clerk had been circulated in advance of the meeting. Cllr Osborne advised the meeting that as Vice Chairman of the Village Hall Committee he would not vote on the matter but gave an account of the history of the building of the Village Hall.

Members and representatives of the Village Hall discussed issues arising out of the report prepared by the Town Clerk.    Members questioned the Charity’s ability to pay back the loan and the guaranteeing of the loan and noted that the Village Hall’s financial difficulties had existed for a number of years.   Representatives of the charity answered questions about bookings, use of facilities, arrangements for purchase of alcohol, membership of the social club and the management of the social club.    Members noted that the reason for the loan was to support the charity with a buffer to enable it to avoid overdraft and bank charges whilst current borrowings were repaid and the charity worked towards profitability.  Bookings had increased over the past few months and outgoings had been reduced.  It was noted that the Village Hall was an important community facility.  It was further noted that repayment of any loan would be the responsibility of the Trustees of the Village Hall Charity and the Charity would be responsible for the repayments.  

It was resolved to lend £2,500 from the Council’s reserves to Sandy Village Hall Charity for a period of 18 months, loan repayments would begin in 6 months’ time and would be made in twelve equal installments over a 12 month period so that the loan was repaid in full within the 18 month period. The loan would be interest free.  

The Clerk advised the Council to obtain legal advice about the drawing up of a loan agreement between the parties.  

It was resolved to instruct the Clerk to prepare a repayment agreement to be signed by both parties without legal advice.  

It was resolved to elect Cllr Aldis to be the Town Council representative on the Village Hall Management Committee with immediate effect.  



	11
	Purchase of Mower for the use of Sandy Town Bowling Club (135/2012-2013)

It was resolved to vary the order of the agenda and take the purchase of the mower for Sandy Town Bowls Club as the next item of business.

A report had been prepared by the Clerk outlining a request for new mowing equipment from the Sandy Town Bowling Club and reminding members of the Council’s obligations under the lease between the Council and the Club.   

The report was discussed and it was resolved to purchase a new Allett Tournament 24 Mower for the use of the Sandy Town Bowling Club at a total cost of £3,070 from capital.  The equipment would be owned, maintained and insured by the Council and might be used for other maintenance work when not in use by the Bowling Club.  

A representative of the Bowls Club thanked the Town Council for its support and in particular wished to record his thanks to the Deputy Town Clerk who had negotiated an improved price for the equipment to be purchased.  

It was resolved to suspend standing order 1z (whereby a meeting shall not exceed a period of two and a half hours) in order to allow completion of further items of business.  



	12
	Hearing Loop (136/2012-2013)

Members had been provided with two quotations for hearing loop equipment and these were discussed.   It was felt that more information was needed about the proposed equipment and the Clerk was asked to arrange for members a demonstration of the equipment suggested by B&H Designs.

It was resolved that Sandy Town Council was committed to providing improved audibility in the Chamber for those with and without hearing disabilities and would make this provision at the earliest opportunity after the current strategic review of the Council’s activities and its premises had been completed.  

(Cllr Lynch left the meeting.)



	13
	Waiting Restrictions in Sandy (137/2012-2013)

Members discussed proposed waiting restrictions in Sandy and it was resolved to comment to CBC as follows.

i) Disabled Parking Spaces (new Disabled Badge Holder Parking Space to apply at all times with no time limit on Market Square Southside layby from a point 1 m west of the property boundary of nos 27 and 28 Market Square in a Westerly direction for approx. 7 m and existing Disabled Badge Holders Parking Spaces to apply at all times with no time limit on the following lengths of road in Sandy: Market Square North side outside no 7, Market Square North side outside no 12a and Market Square North side outside no 21)

The Town Council does not agree that there should be no time restriction whatsoever on disabled parking spaces.  It recognises that disabled drivers will need longer to complete tasks in the town but believes parking times should still be restricted in order to be fair to all ‘disabled’ drivers.  The Council would propose that CBC should consider some time restrictions though a minimum of 4 hours per visit would be suggested.

ii) No waiting at any time on the following lengths of road: 
Bedford Road south side (from  approx. 35 m east of property boundary of nos 10 and 12 Bedford Road west to a point 25 metres west of property boundary of nos 10 and 12 Bedford Road) and Albion Court both sides (from junction with Bedford Road south to a point approx. 3 m north west of rear wall of no 1 Albion Court)

Cllr Osborne declared a personal interest in this matter as Chairman of Sandy Football Club.  The Council considered that these restrictions were excessive and would lead to problems with access to Bedford Road Recreation Ground.  The Town Council would prefer to see no waiting restrictions on one side of Albion Court only and within 10 metres of the junction between Albion Court and Bedford Road only.   It was further considered that parking restrictions were needed far more in West Road, St Swithun’s Way, Kings Road and Cherrycroft as had previously been reported to CBC.

Faynes Court East side (from junction with Sunderland Road south for approx. 28 m including access to private parking at rear of nos 14 to 36 Sunderland Road) and Faynes Court West side (from junction with Sunderland Road south to a point approx. 5m south of front wall of no 14 Sunderland Road).  The Council supported these recommendations for the reasons given by CBC.

iii) Amend restrictions to No Waiting Monday to Friday 8.30 am to 9 am and 3 pm to 4pm on following lengths of road: Kestrel Way both sides from point approx 4 m North of property boundary of nos 1 and 1c Hawk Drive North for approx. 52 m Hawk Drive south side from a point approx 9 m West of property boundary of nos 2 and 4 Hawk Drive West for approx 28 m and Hawk Drive North side from west flank wall of no 1 Hawk Drive East for approx 65m including the turning head and the Harriers both sides from a point approx 3 m east of the west flank wall of no 10 Kestrel Way east for 15 m. 

The Council supported these recommendations for the reasons given by CBC.



	14
15

	Fair on Pinnacle Field (138/2012-2013)

It was resolved to grant permission for Henry Harris to hold a fair on Pinnacle Field at Easter 2013 at the same fee per trading day as in 2012.

(139/2012-2013) At this point it was resolved to adjourn the meeting with all remaining items to be deferred to the next meeting of Council.  
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